PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

NOVEMBER 19, 2013

The City Council for the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 19th day of November 2013 at 5:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor Pro Tem


John Widger


Council members


Julie C. Martin, Joe Jones







Debe Wright, Bill Werley, Sr.


City Attorney



Bill Wepfer


City Secretary


Sylvia R. Trevino


Staff Present:



A. R. Garcia, Chief of Police







Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor

1) CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Pro Tem Widger called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Pro Tem Widger led the Pledge of Allegiance

3) PUBLIC COMMENTS

None

4)
DISCUSSION HELD REGARDING A SEAL COATING PROJECT FOR THE STREETS IN PALM VALLEY

Rosendo Flores, Waterworks Supervisor, informed the Council of the quote he had obtained regarding a seal coating for the streets in Palm Valley.  He distributed a copy of the estimate provided by Pizana Paving in the amount of $363,440.00.

He further explained that this would be more of a ‘band aid’ type of job that would only last 3-4 years.  A seal coating has never been done before in Palm Valley.  He stated that the crack sealing machine has been sealing the asphalt cracks for about a year and people complain that the streets look like spider webs with the black ‘squiggles’.  The process of a seal coat would be totally seal the crack first and then apply the seal coat.
Discussion followed on what the cost would be if the city did the crack sealing.  Mr. Flores replied it run significantly less.  The City owns the machine already and it runs on propane.  The entire seal coating project would have to be bid out.

Discussion followed on how bad El Jardin is.  At this point, Ms. Lois Shreve commented that she has a complete file on the streets and there is good historical information.  It was suggested that she provide the City Secretary with the file.

Councilman Werley asked if anyone had considered focusing only the worst streets.  A comment was made that no contractor will do only a small area.  Councilman Werley clarified his statement by stating what he meant was to do all of the bad areas only as a combined job.

5)
BRIEFING BY THE BEAUTIFICATION COMMITTEE REGARDING THE LANDSCAPING PROJECT ALONG STUART PLACE ROAD

Councilwoman Martin stated that the budget for this project is $20,000 which is way short of what the Committee would like to do.  The biggest issue is getting water and growing grass along the fence on Stuart Place Road.  TxDOT is requiring a drip irrigation system and the quotes she has received exceed $20,000.  Consideration has been given to landscaping only the entrances at El Camino and La Cana and adding lighting.  She commented that the watering could be done by the city crew but it would take man hours and a couple of hours every single day.  Another idea that has been presented is growing vines on the wall.  The concern here is that the vines would grow onto someone’s property.

Councilwoman Martin showed samples of signs that could be used for the entrances.  The quotes came in under $3,000 for these types of signs which would be lit.  She asked for feedback from the Council.

Councilman Jones commented that he felt that the Committee should make a specific recommendation to the Council
Councilwoman Martin commented that some comments expressed have been to focus on native plantings.  Councilman Widger stated that some areas along the fence grow the grass but other sections do not and compost would need to be added if trying to grow anything.

Rosendo Flores stated that he doing a test on a small section by adding sand to see if it would grow grass.  He stated that he could install a sprayer to the jem jet for watering purposes.  

Councilwoman Martin stated that the entrance to La Cana is unsightly and she wants to be able to make the most impact with the budgeted amount.

Councilman Werley asked about maintenance.  Councilwoman Martin replied that the City already maintains the strip as a favor to TxDOT.  Further discussion followed and Councilwoman Martin stated that TxDOT will not approve a sprinkler system so an alternative would be to plant ‘native’ plants.  She indicated that the Committee wants to start a project but with a plan.

Councilwoman Wright stated that TxDOT has a list of approved plants that could be used.  

Councilwoman Martin stated that she has guidance from Valley Proud and they will do a program whereby someone adopts a tree.  Valley Proud will plant the tree as long as it is kept green.  She stated that she needs guidance from the Council and asked if any of them had heard complaints.

Discussion reverted back to the irrigation and Rosendo Flores explained what he could do with the jem jet which has a capacity of 150 gallons.  However, to irrigate 1.2 miles with 150 gallons would take forever.

Councilman Werley asked if the budgeted amount plus donations would provide for the drip system, the vines and grass.  Councilwoman Martin replied that it would take 257 pallets at $50.00 a pallet plus $20 to install.  The cost for oleanders would be about $11,000 for 3-gallon plants.

She added that Guajardo, one of the vendors, could do the drip system and throw in the grass for about $43,000, if he was awarded the bid which would include the drip system 4-8 inches apart.
A comment was made that the drip system would require long-term maintenance.

6)
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF OCTOBER 15, 2013, SPECIAL MEETING OF OCTOBER 21, 2013; SPECIAL MEETING OF OCTOBER 30, 2013 AND SPECIAL MEETING OF NOVEMBER 13, 2013

The City Secretary asked that the minutes of the Special Meeting of October 21, 2013 be tabled as they were incomplete.

Councilman Jones made a motion to table the minutes as requested by the City Secretary.

Councilman Werley seconded the motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

Councilman Werley made a motion to approve the remaining sets of minutes.  

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

7) RESOLUTION APPROVED CASTING A BALLOT FOR THE CITY’S REPRESENTATIVE ON THE CAMERON APPRAISAL DISTRICT BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The City Secretary explained that the Appraisal District had submitted two nominations for Place 9 in their Board of Directors.  The two nominations were Ricardo Morado and Maria G. Cervantes-Carr. 

She informed the Board that Mayor Joe Hernandez had asked that the City of Palm Valley to support Mr. Morado to represent the small cities.

After some minor discussion, Councilman Werley made a motion to cast a vote for Maria G. Cervantes-Carr and submit the resolution as such.
Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

8) CONSENT AGENDA:

A. Police Monthly Report – October 2013
B. Municipal Court Monthly Report – October 2013

C. Monthly Check Listing – October 2013

D. Monthly Financial Report – October 2013

E. Investment Report – October 2013

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda except for Items A and D.

Councilman Werley seconded the motion.


Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

Consent Agenda Item A:  Police Monthly Report

Mayor Pro Tem Widger questioned the number of requested trials on the police citation report and asked if this was standard.  Bill Wepfer replied that the Court usually gets about 3 to 6 requests.  

Chief Garcia explained that the City Attorney usually holds ‘pre trials’ which result, in some cases, dismissals of citations.  There are a couple of cases that are still pending but the majority of citations are disposed of in some way or another.  He indicated that there have been some bench trials that have been held.

Councilwoman Martin asked about Citation No. 31 who was for a warning only and the citation above that (#30) was given a citation for the same violation.

Chief Garcia stated that he would look into this one.

Councilwoman Martin made a motion to approve the Police Monthly Report.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.


Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

Consent Agenda D:  Monthly Financial Report

Mayor Pro Tem Widger explained to the Council the budget for the new fiscal year.  He noted that the tax revenue is at 63.8% at this time due to the fact that most people pay their taxes in October.  Currently, the year-to-date should be at 8.3% but there are some categories that are running above such as franchise fees which are paid on a quarterly basis.  Of special notice was the liability insurance category which is running 25% above of what was expected.  At the time the budget was prepared the final numbers from TML were not in, thus, the reason for the increase.
Mayor Pro Tem Widger also pointed out that $16,400 was added as a capital item for security cameras to finish out the remaining balance due.

Regarding the water budget, Mayor Pro Tem Widger explained that 7% from the Water Department would be added as a franchise fee to the City operations account.  The 7% would be based on the amount of water sales.  This amount is not known until the end of the month and, therefore, payment of the franchise fee would be one month in arrears.

Mayor Pro Tem Widger explained that this print out of the budget does not reflect the individual monthly entries for each line item.  He felt it was better to focus on the overall budget numbers, year-to-date.

Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the budget for the month of October.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.


Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

9)  BUDGET ADJUSTMENTS APPROVED

Mayor Pro Tem Widger explained the budget adjustments presented and commented that this was necessary to assist the auditors when conducting their audit.  He pointed out that there are three ways the budget can be adjusted:

1) intra-department; 2) inter-department; and 3) supplemental.

The budget adjustments requiring approval were for supplementary appropriations.

1) Insurance – the final bill for liability insurance was more than the original           amount budgeted.  The rates by TML were not approved until after the City budget had been approved.  This adjustment is necessary to bring the budget in line with the total amount due for liability insurance.  Amount of adjustment:  $3,725.  This adjustment was for both the City and Water Departments.

2) A line item (capital-security cameras) was added to the Police Department budget to account for outstanding invoices due on the security cameras that were not received in the last fiscal year.  The contract amount $51,300 less the amount spent last fiscal year ($36,700) is the ‘opening’ budget amount ($16,400) for this new fiscal year.

3) A line item (capital-plant improvements/lift station) was added to the Water Department budget to account for outstanding invoices due on the lift station improvements that were not received in last fiscal year.  The contract amount $124,480) less the amount spent last year ($35,752) is the ‘opening’ budget amount ($89,088) for this new fiscal year.
     Councilman Jones made a motion to approve the budget adjustments as explained by Mayor Pro Tem Widger. 

     Councilman Werley seconded the motion.



Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

At this time a motion was made by Councilwoman Wright to go into CLOSED/EXECUTIVE SESSION REGARDING ATTORNEY CONSULTATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 551.071 (CHAPTER 551, SUBCHAPTER D., V.T.C.A. GOVERNMENT CODE) TO PROVIDE LEGAL ADVICE AND COUNSEL IN CONNECTION WITH PENDING LAWSUIT STYLED AND NUMBERED MATT GORGES, ET.AL. VS CITY OF PALM VALLEY, CAUSE NO. 2013-DCL-6766-C (197TH JUDICIAL DISTRICT COURT, CAMERON COUNTY, TEXAS)

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.


Mayor Pro Tem Widger took the votes and the motion carried unanimously.

The Closed/Executive Session convened at 6:01 p.m. and concluded at 6:20 p.m. with no action taken in closed session.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 6:20 p.m. upon a motion by Councilman Jones and a second by Councilman Werley.

___________________________

John Widger

Mayor Pro Tem

Attest:

___________________________
Sylvia R. Trevino

City Secretary
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